MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE TOWN BOARD MEETING – Oct. 17, 2011 

IN ATTENDANCE: Town Board Chair Ed Eloranta, Supervisor I Wayne Hefty, Supervisor II Richard Schwenn and Clerk Vicki Anderson.

CALL TO ORDER: by Chair Eloranta, 7:01 p.m.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed. By 10/13/11 the agenda was posted in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law. As an additional service to the citizens, a notice of the meeting was published in the “Mt. Horeb Mail” on 10/13/11. 
MINUTES: Motion by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the TB minutes of 9/11/11 as distributed. Motion to approve carried 3-0, 7:03 p.m. 

DEPT. OF TRANSPORTATION 18/151 PROJECT: As part of the US 18/151 Freeway Conversion Study, the State Department of Transportation, DOT, plans to remove local road and driveway access points off of US 18/151 Highway. In a letter dated 10/10/11, DOT informed the town of a new town road proposed from the Doescher/Miller property line, along the tree line between two parcels owned by Linus and Cherie Hellenbrand, to Dairy Ridge Rd. (It is believed that this proposed route follows the former driveway to the Farmer farm buildings before the Farmer farm was divided in two by US 18/151 Highway.) The DOT plans to eliminate the Doescher/Miller driveway to US 18/151 Highway. From the town perspective, the Doeschers, Millers, Hellenbrands and the Town Board are not pleased with this proposal. The Hellenbrands do not want their farmland divided by a road. The Doeschers and Millers do not want another access change, this would be the third. The town does not want another town road for various reasons which include but are not limited to the following: **Currently, the state highway aids do not cover the Town’s annual expense for road maintenance. Adding additional road miles will further exacerbate the financial challenge of keeping up with road maintenance. **The proposed new town road is inconsistent with the Town of Springdale 2004 Policy for New Town Roads. The town has denied requests for new town roads since 2004; how can it “approve” a new town road now? **Along with other towns in Wisconsin, the town will probably decrease the number of single-use town roads which basically serve as private driveways. It doesn’t seem fair that town taxpayers have to pay for services for single-use town roads which, basically, are private driveways, town roads in name only. **How could the town support a new town road when a shared private driveway would provide safe access with less encroachment on the adjacent farmland? The Town Board will notify the DOT of the concerns.  
Mount Horeb Area Joint FIRE Department REVISED PROMISSORY NOTE: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to resign the agreement. Discussion: The promissory note signed earlier this year has been slightly revised, nothing substantive has been changed. On the general topic of debt the following views were shared: **Springdale constitutes approximately 23% of the MHAJFD. **The TB will monitor the fire department’s policy on debt, with caution about carrying too much dept. **With new construction being actively considered in the Verona Fire District, participation in the MHAJFD seems to be less expensive. **Even though the expenditures for which the monies are borrowed have to be approved by the entire district in the annual budget hearing, the town would like more involvement in the decision to borrow funds. **In the VFD, each municipality in the district had to borrow their own funds to finance the approved expenditures. There might be some disadvantages to that system but one advantage is that it would allow the municipalities to offset the annual tax levy limit with the money borrowed. Now, as the promissory note for the MHAJFD is held by the Village of Mt. Horeb, the individual municipalities cannot list the debt for the promissory note to offset the tax levy limit. Motion to sign the revised promissory note carried 3-0. 

PC RECOMMENDATION: D. & M FRYE/SEC. 34/BEN FRANKLIN ST./PRELIMINARY CSM: MOTION to approve the preliminary CSM as recommended by the PC. Discussion: The existing house lot for D. & M. Frye and other small lots already exist in the Plat of Byam’s Addition. This CSM is a configuration of existing lots in the plat for one additional house lot. Motion to approve carried 3-0, 7:32 p.m.
K. GRIFFIN/CTH P/SEC. 9/BUILDING INSPECTION REPORT: No Action Required. As a follow-up to the CUP approved in July, 2011, Building Inspector Mike Fenley, in an e-mail dated 10/17/11, reports that the required elements have been installed and ‘all is complete.’
The required elements are: **Fire extinguishers – one on first floor and one on second floor. **Exit lights with emergency backup – one in upstairs hall, one each over four exit doors on main floor. **Panic hardware on four exit doors. ** Carbon monoxide detectors. 

REVISED BUILDING INSPECTION CONTRACT: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the building inspection contract assignment from Vierbicher to Johnson Inspection, LLC, effective from today to the end of the current contract with Vierbicher, April 14, 2012. Discussion: Vierbicher has chosen to discontinue providing building inspection services in the engineering firm. In a cooperative manner, they have assigned these service contracts to a long-time building inspector, Tracy Johnson. The terms of the contract will remain the same with Johnson Inspections, LLC. Motion carried 3-0, 7:40 p.m. 
MT. VERNON CEMETERY FUNDING REQUEST: Discussion Only: It was generally agreed that it would be reasonable to provide some financial assistance to the Mt. Vernon Cemetery Association for annual maintenance. The TB requests a copy of the association’s financial statement to establish a basis for the annual contribution. Presently, the town spends approximately $800.00 on the upkeep of the Oak Hill Cemetery. The Mt. Vernon Cemetery is considered to be at least twice the size of the Oak Hill Cemetery. It will be discussed at the November TB meeting in preparation for the 11/16/11 budget hearing.
SIGN REFLECTIVITY ASSESSMENT/MAINTENANCE PLAN: Discussion Only: A plan must be in place by 1/1/12. Deputy Clerk Carol Statz and Town Patrolman Devin Dahlk are working on a plan. 
SCHEDULE/BUDGET HEARING-NOV. 2011/RESOLUTION TO PROPOSE TO EXCEED LEVY LIMIT: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the resolution to propose exceeding the levy limits for taxes payable in 2012. Discussion: To enable the town to continue to maintain the town roads as needed, the Town Board proposes to exceed the state-imposed levy limit for taxes payable in 2012. This will be subject to a vote of the electors at the special meeting of the electors on Wednesday, Nov. 16, 2011, at the annual public hearing/budget meeting. Motion carried 3-0, 8:07 p.m. 
TREASURER’S BOND FOR TAX COLLECTION: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the ordinance assuming the responsibility of the Treasurer for tax collection for taxes payable in 2012. Motion carried 3-0, 8:10 p.m.
TOWN LAND USE PLAN ANNUAL REVIEW: Discussion Only: Every December the Town posts and publishes a formal notice notifying citizens of the annual plan review process. This year, the TB plans to request that the Plan Commission consider clarifying the language in Section 9 Commercial Development/Uses. The TB wants to make sure that it is understood that the town will review activities/development/uses which could brings lots of people and traffic, such as convention-type businesses, meeting-house businesses, schools, institutions, etc. The term “Commercial Development” has always been used in the broadest sense to apply to all non-residential, non-agricultural activities and this point may need clarification. 
BILLS: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the refund of $250.00 to the Brumms for Jan. 1 – June 30, 2011, half of the annual liquor license period, because they ceased to own the property in January, 2011. The Brumms sold the property to Maxine Gilbertson who paid $250.00 for the license for this time period. Motion carried 3-0.

MOTION by Schwenn/Eloranta to approve payment of the bills. Discussion: The bill from Hefty Construction, Inc. for the repair of the windows in the historical town hall was not approved for payment because a couple of the windows can’t be opened/closed. Supervisor Hefty (no relation to Larry Hefty/Hefty Construction, Inc.,) will discuss the matter with Larry Hefty. Motion to approve the other bills carried 3-0, 
ADJOURN: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to adjourn. Motion carried 3-0. 8:17 p.m.
Respectfully submitted, Vicki Anderson
